

## **A \$15 Minimum Wage in Minneapolis: Broad Benefits for Workers, Small Businesses and the City's Economy**

*Raising Minneapolis' minimum wage to \$15 would have broad benefits for low-wage workers, small businesses and the local economy. In retail—the state's largest low-wage sector—a \$15 minimum wage would help small businesses by leveling the playing field and ensuring that large chains pay similar hourly wages to what small business are already paying. It would also deliver a \$140 million raise for workers in the city, generating new consumer spending that will boost demand for goods and services, lifting the city's economy.*

### **Raising the minimum wage in Minneapolis will level the playing field for mom and pop retailers in the city, which already pay higher wages than the large chain stores**

---

Analysis of U.S. Census data for the retail industry—one of Minneapolis's lowest-paying sectors— shows that **small retailers in Minnesota already pay substantially higher wages than the large retail chains**, which employ the majority of retail workers in the state. Raising the minimum wage to \$15 would level the playing field for small businesses in Minneapolis and require large companies to do their part by paying wages more in line with what their smaller counterparts are already paying.

In Minnesota, **it is large retailers—not mom-and-pop businesses—that employ the majority of workers earning less than \$15**. According to analysis of the latest available data from the U.S. Census Survey of Business Owners, large businesses (defined here as those with 500 or more workers) employ 60 percent of all retail workers in the state, but pay 15 percent below the average for smaller businesses employing 499 or fewer workers.<sup>1</sup>

As Table 1 shows, on average, **smaller retailers pay \$27,898 annually, which translates to \$13.41 per hour for full-time, year-round work. By comparison, large retailers pay significantly less: \$23,725 annually, or just \$11.41 hourly.**<sup>2</sup> By adopting a higher minimum wage, Minneapolis would ensure that smaller businesses are not put at a competitive disadvantage relative to larger businesses in the city.

**Table 1. Large Businesses Employ the Majority of Retail Workers, but Pay the Least<sup>3</sup>**

	Number of Businesses	Number of Employees	Average Pay Per Employee (2012 \$)	Average Pay Per Employee (2017 \$)
All Minnesota retail sector businesses with employees	11,119	284,888	\$23,502	<b>\$25,179</b>
Retail businesses with up to 499 employees	5,642	103,893	\$26,040	<b>\$27,898</b>
Large retail businesses with 500+ employees	399	169,813	\$22,145	<b>\$23,725</b>
<b>Large retail businesses' share of total</b>	<b>3.59%</b>	<b>59.61%</b>		
<b>Large retail businesses' average wage, relative to average for smaller firms</b>			<b>85.04%</b>	

Source: 2012 Survey of Business Owners, U.S. Census Bureau.

**Research and media reports on U.S. cities with high minimum wages—including a rigorous study of Chicago and other cities raising their wage floors to \$13-\$15—find that they are raising local pay without job loss**

Research and business press reports on U.S. cities with high minimum wages find that they are raising local pay without costing jobs.

University of California researchers recently completed the first multi-city study examining the on-the-ground impacts of the U.S. cities that in recent years have been raising their minimum wages to robust levels. The new study focused on Chicago’s minimum wage—now at \$10.50 and increasing to \$13 by 2019—and those of a group of other U.S. cities, including Seattle, San Francisco and Oakland, California, that currently have the highest minimum wages in the country. **The new study compares job growth in Chicago and other high-wage cities, with job growth in other economically comparable regions of the U.S., and finds that higher minimum wages boosted worker pay with no discernible loss of jobs or slowing of job growth to date.**<sup>4</sup>

These findings are consistent with past research and business press reports on the impact of city minimum wages in U.S. cities in recent years. For example, a new study of the impact of San Jose’s minimum wage found it similarly raised pay with costing jobs.<sup>5</sup> And a report by *The Wall Street Journal* found that “[f]ast-food hiring in the region accelerated once the higher wage was in place. By early [2014], the pace of employment gains in the San Jose area beat the improvement in the entire state of California.”<sup>6</sup>

**Julie Kearns, Owner and Founder, Junket: Tossed & Found**

“Like many small business owners, I pay well above the current minimum wage, and I support a \$15 minimum wage for Minneapolis to ensure that all employers do the same. This matters because a \$15 minimum wage would enable more people in our community to move beyond survival mode—and when basic needs are met and people can make decisions based on factors other than cost, the increase in discretionary income helps small business owners and local job creators like me.”

In Seattle—the first U.S. city to approve a \$15 minimum wage and where the wage level reached \$15 in January for large employers—restaurant job growth has continued to be strong, and unemployment hit a record low of 2.9 percent in April 2017.<sup>7</sup> As *Forbes* reported this month, “Higher Seattle Minimum Wage Hasn’t Hurt Restaurant Jobs Growth After a Year.”<sup>8</sup> Earlier reporting in the *Puget Sound Business Journal* was titled “Apocalypse Not: \$15 and the cuts that never came.”<sup>9</sup> Although a July 2016 initial analysis had suggested that while jobs continued to grow strongly in Seattle, the pace of growth might have slowed slightly on account of the minimum wage,<sup>10</sup> in November, the study’s author backed away from those findings, concluding that they were not statistically significant.

Similarly, in San Francisco, the unemployment rate dropped to 3.5 percent in March 2017 from 5.0 percent in March 2014—the year in which the city adopted a \$15 minimum wage,<sup>11</sup> and its restaurant sector sales grew from 5.4 percent to 6.6 percent, a faster pace than other comparable cities like New York.<sup>12</sup>

This is part of why polling consistently shows that most business owners and executives actually support raising the minimum wage. According to polling conducted by LuntzGlobal—an opinion research firm headed by leading Republican pollster Frank Luntz—on behalf of the Council of State Chambers, 80 percent of CEOs, business owners, and executives at companies of all sizes support raising the minimum wage in their states, while only 8 percent opposed it.<sup>13</sup> Similarly, among small business owners, a substantial majority (59 percent) favor raising the minimum wage, according to a recent poll by Manta.com.<sup>14</sup>

## **Raising the minimum wage to \$15 in Minneapolis will raise workers’ pay by \$140 million a year, and trigger new consumer spending that will boost the economy**

---

A \$15 minimum wage for Minneapolis’ lowest-paid workers will, once fully phased in, put **an extra \$140 million a year into the pockets of struggling households**. That’s money that will **go right back into the economy**—often at local businesses—as workers spend their larger paychecks on necessities, and even a few small luxuries like dinner at a restaurant, an extra pair of jeans, or fresh fruit from the farmer’s market. The increased consumer spending triggered by higher wages has the effect of boosting demand for goods and services<sup>15</sup> and keeping money circulating in the economy, creating a virtuous cycle that benefits workers, businesses, and the economy.<sup>16</sup>

### **Charles Thorton, *Wendy’s Worker & CTUL Member***

“I have been working for decades trying to make ends meet. But with the low wages I earn, it’s hard to pay my bills. And since my wife has been sick, her mounting medical bills make it even harder to survive on low wages, so we struggle even more. Things have gotten so bad that I had to get a second job, and now I’m working 72hrs a week. I have been on strike 5 times to win as part of the Fight for \$15. I believe it’s time to raise the Minneapolis minimum wage to \$15, and give hardworking families a chance to get ahead!”

According to a study by the Humphrey School of Public Affairs at the University of Minnesota, a \$15 minimum wage in Minneapolis would **raise pay for an estimated 71,000 workers, or 23 percent of the city's workforce**.<sup>17</sup> According to the Economic Policy Institute, the average worker lifted by a \$15 minimum wage in Minnesota would receive **an additional \$2,000 per year** once the minimum wage is fully phased in.<sup>18</sup> That translates to **an extra \$140 million each year in higher wages for Minneapolis workers** that, when spent, could provide a significant boost to the state's and to Minneapolis' economies.

## Endnotes

---

1. National Employment Law Project analysis of U.S. Census Bureau, *2012 Survey of Small Businesses*. <http://www.census.gov/library/publications/2012/econ/2012-sbo.html>. Data by firm size not available for city or metropolitan areas.
2. Ibid. Figures adjusted for inflation with the Bureau of Labor Statistics' *CPI Inflation Calculator*, <https://data.bls.gov/cgi-bin/cpicalc.pl>.
3. National Employment Law Project analysis of U.S. Census Bureau, op. cit.
4. Michael Reich, "Research Shows Higher Minimum Wages Have Not Cost Chicago Or Illinois Jobs," *Huffington Post*, May 18, 2017, [http://www.huffingtonpost.com/entry/research-shows-higher-minimum-wages-have-not-cost-chicago-or-illinois-jobs\\_us\\_591e178be4b094cdba52a276?g](http://www.huffingtonpost.com/entry/research-shows-higher-minimum-wages-have-not-cost-chicago-or-illinois-jobs_us_591e178be4b094cdba52a276?g).
5. Sylvia Allegretto and Michael Reich, *Are Minimum Wage Increases Absorbed by Small Price Increases?*, Institute for Research on Labor and Employment, November 2016, <http://irle.berkeley.edu/files/2016/IRLE-Are-minimum-wage-increases-absorbed-by-small-price-increases.pdf>.
6. Eric Morath, "What Happened to Fast Food Workers When San Jose Raised the Minimum Wage?" *Wall Street Journal*, April 9, 2014. <http://blogs.wsj.com/economics/2014/04/09/what-happened-to-fast-food-workers-when-san-jose-raised-the-minimum-wage/>.
7. Barry Ritholtz, "Seattle: Emerald City is Sparkling," *The Big Picture*, April 8, 2017, <http://ritholtz.com/2017/04/new-seattle-post/>.
8. Erik Sherman, "Higher Seattle Minimum Wage Hasn't Hurt Restaurant Jobs Growth After a Year," *Forbes*, January 7, 2017, <http://www.forbes.com/sites/eriksherman/2017/01/07/seattle-restaurant-jobs-keep-growing-with-higher-minimum-wages-after-a-year/#3df5b8d71e9f>. See also, Coral Garnick, "Seattle Jobless Rate Hits 8-Year Low in August," *The Seattle Times*, September 16, 2015, <http://www.seattletimes.com/business/local-business/state-jobless-rate-stays-steady-at-53-percent-in-august/>.
9. Jeanine Stewart, "Apocalypse Not: \$15 and the Cuts that Never Came," *Puget Sound Business Journal*, October, 23, 2015, <http://www.bizjournals.com/seattle/print-edition/2015/10/23/apocalypse-not-15-and-the-cuts-that-never-came.html>. See also, Paul Constant, "You Should Read This Story About Seattle's 'Minimum Wage Meltdown' that Never Happened," *Civic Skunk Works*, October 23, 2015, <http://civicskunkworks.com/you-should-read-this-story-about-seattles-minimum-wage-meltdown-that-never-happened/>.
10. Jared Bernstein, "So Far, the Seattle Minimum-Wage Increase is Doing What It's Supposed to Do," *The Washington Post*, August 10, 2016, [https://www.washingtonpost.com/posteverything/wp/2016/08/10/so-far-the-seattle-minimum-wage-increase-is-doing-what-its-supposed-to-do/?utm\\_term=.a2c38000c0cc](https://www.washingtonpost.com/posteverything/wp/2016/08/10/so-far-the-seattle-minimum-wage-increase-is-doing-what-its-supposed-to-do/?utm_term=.a2c38000c0cc).
11. U.S. Department of Labor, Bureau of Labor Statistics, *Metropolitan Area Employment and Unemployment (Monthly) News Release*, May 3, 2017, <https://www.bls.gov/news.release/pdf/metro.pdf>; and July 1, 2014, [http://www.bls.gov/news.release/archives/metro\\_07012014.htm](http://www.bls.gov/news.release/archives/metro_07012014.htm).
12. First Data, *SpendTrend Report: NYC, San Francisco Restaurant Scenes Grow, Albeit in Different Ways*, [http://www.firstdata.com/en\\_us/all-features/spendtrend-restaurant-report.html](http://www.firstdata.com/en_us/all-features/spendtrend-restaurant-report.html).
13. Mitchell Hirsch, "Leaked Poll for Chambers of Commerce Shows Huge Business Execs' Support for Raising the Minimum Wage," *RaiseTheMinimumWage.com Blog*, April 12, 2016, <http://raisetheminimumwage.com/leaked-poll-for-chambers-of-commerce-shows-business-execs-overwhelmingly-support-raising-the-minimum-wage/>.
14. Kitty McConnell, *Small Business Owners in Favor of Raising Minimum Wage*, Manta.com, April 7, 2016, <http://www.manta.com/resources/small-business-trends/small-business-owners-in-favor-of-raising-minimum-wage/>.
15. U.S. Department of Labor, Minimum Wage Mythbusters. Accessed July 15, 2016, <https://web.archive.org/web/20160420094719/http://www.dol.gov:80/featured/minimum-wage/mythbuster>.
16. International Labour Organization, *Can Minimum Wages Help Rebalance the Economy?*, August 12, 2013. [http://www.ilo.org/newyork/voices-at-work/WCMS\\_219658/index.htm](http://www.ilo.org/newyork/voices-at-work/WCMS_219658/index.htm).
17. Samuel L. Myers, Jr., Williams Spriggs and William M. Rodgers III, *Evaluation of a Minimum Wage Increase in Minneapolis and Hennepin/Ramsey County*, The Roy Wilkins Center for Human Relations and Social Justice, University of Minnesota, September 2016, <http://www.ci.minneapolis.mn.us/www/groups/public/@clerk/documents/webcontent/wcmsp-187333.pdf>.

- 
18. David Cooper, *Raising the Minimum Wage to \$15 by 2024 Would Lift Wages for 41 Million American Workers*, Economic Policy Institute, April 26, 2017, <http://www.epi.org/files/pdf/125047.pdf>.

© 2017 National Employment Law Project. This report is covered by the Creative Commons “Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivs” license fee (see <http://creativecommons.org/licenses>). For further inquiries, please contact NELP ([nelp@nelp.org](mailto:nelp@nelp.org)).